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In August, I spent three weeks in Dakar, Senegal and one week in Praia, on the island of Santiago in Cape Verde, studying the connections between contemporary environmental issues and the francophone and lusophone national literatures of these countries.  I focused on the theme of drought and desertification—the main environmental problems common to both countries—as it appears and is reflected and interpreted in literary texts.  My project both focused on specific literary works, including Os Flagelados do vento leste by Manuel Lopes (“Victims of the East Wind,” Cape Verde) and Cycle de secheresse (“Drought Cycle,” Senegal), and attempted to explore the relationship between literary production and popular and political environmental beliefs and actions.  

The directors of SRN were invaluable in helping me design my research and plan my trip.  With their help, I was able to establish a connection with Achille Mbembe, director of CODESRIA (Council for the Development of Social Science Research In Africa).  Dr. Mbembe and his staff assisted me with housing, library access, and getting to know colleagues in Dakar whose interests were close to mine. In Cape Verde, I had fewer connections set up in advance, but was able to meet people once there. 

 I took advantage of the textual resources available in each country by researching documents in the CODESRIA library, the IFAN (Institut Fondamental d’Afrique Noire) library, the collection of master’s theses and dissertations at the Université Cheickh Anta Diop, and at the Librairie Clairafrique (bookstore) in Dakar, and at the Arquivo Nacional (national archives), the Centro Cultural (brand new cultural center, formerly the Instituto do Livro e do Disco), and the Papelaria Academica (bookstore) in Praia.  In addition, I conducted formal and informal interviews with literary scholars, historians, social scientists, government workers in the Ministries of the Environment, Peace Corps volunteers in Senegal’s environmental education program, students of environmental journalism, authors, and employees in environmental organizations such as ENDA Tiers Monde and the Community Natural Resource Management Project (Dakar).  In Dakar I also took Wolof lessons at the Baobab Center for language training.  

My understanding of Senegalese and Cape Verdean literature and environmental issues has increased tremendously as a result of my research.  My experience in these two countries was one of both finally making sense of texts, films, concepts, and realities I had only studied before in Yale classrooms, and also of being introduced to a host of issues I had not even begun to examine before arriving in Africa. The senior essay at Yale University, based in large part on this research, won a prize and is currently being translated into French as an SRN Working Paper. Many, many thanks to the Sangha River Network for enabling me to take part in this learning process, and to integrate it with my activism on environmental issues.

